
	Friends of Cherry Orchard Jubilee Country Park

	Meeting:
	The Annual General Meeting of the Friends of Cherry Orchard Park 

	Date:
	Thursday 19th July 2018

	Time:
	8:00 pm

	Place:
	Eastwood Community Centre, Western Approaches, Eastwood.

	Present:
	Committee members: Richard Bond, Penny Down, Jill Ewing, Marcus Hotten (RDC), Chris Taylor, Maureen Taylor, Matt Wedge

Members of The Friends of Cherry Orchard Jubilee Country Park

Members of the public


MINUTES
1. Welcome and Apologies for Absence
The Chair welcomed Friends of Cherry Orchard Jubilee Country park and members of the public to the meeting.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Arthur Williams, RDC Portfolio Holder for Environment.  
2. Minutes
The Chair proposed that the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on  6th July 2017, (previously distributed to members and available on the website, be accepted.  

The proposal was seconded by Barbara Moore.
The meeting accepted the minutes.
3. Chair’s Report
The meeting received a report from the Chair on the activities of the Friends and development of the park over the past year. 

The Chair called on committee member Richard Bond to speak about the work of the Conservation Volunteer Group.  The meeting noted that 288 hours of volunteer work had taken place in the park in the previous year and confirmed that their work was now a vital part of the maintenance programme of the park.  RB suggested that if an additional volunteer leader becomes available it may be possible to schedule weekend work sessions.

The Chair called on committee member Chris Taylor to speak about the group’s gift to the park of signage in the form of finger posts, waymarking posts and emergency information signs. The meeting saw a slide presentation detailing the signage and the importance and usefulness of the emergency signs was explained.

The Chair confirmed the very good working relationship the group has enjoyed with Marcus Hotten and Councillor Dave Sperring, (previous Portfolio Holder for environment) and looked forward to its continuance, taking the opportunity to thank Cllr. Sperring for his positive and visible support of the park and the Friends.  The Chair went on to congratulate RDC on their prompt response to the two visits to the park by Travellers, which minimised damage done.
The Chair called on committee member Matt Wedge to speak about possible grant applications to develop all weather access to the park for all.    MW outlined the result of the survey members took part in at the end of 2017 which indicated that this is what members would like to see together with wildflower planting and improved habitats for wildlife.  He advised the meeting that there was no desire indicated by the survey for such things as skate board parks, agility trails, cafes.   MW went on to explain that the project to improve access will be a long term plan supported by RDC and that the committee have begun the task of putting the vision together and investigating possible sources of matched funding.  MW called on CT to explain the costings involved.  CT showed slides illustrating where short lengths of path, linking up to provide all weather access through the park from east to west, may be installed in the park gradually, together with sample costings.  The meeting learned that an all-weather path 1.5 metres wide from the car park to the bridleway at its junction with Blatches Chase (private road) would be in the region of £40,000.  

MW went on to thank members for voting in the Aviva grant project and was pleased to advise that  The Friends were successful in being awarded a grant of £300 for equipment for the Conservation Volunteers.   
The Chair thanked RB, CT and MW for their input to the meeting and went on to thank  the committee for their commitment, hard work and support over the last year.

The Secretary proposed that the Chair’s report be accepted.

Mike Humphreys seconded the proposal.

The meeting accepted the Chair’s report. 
*A copy of the full Chair’s Report is appended to these minutes.  

4. Treasurer’s Report
The Treasurer gave her report to the meeting and advised that the group’s membership currently stands at 209.  She confirmed that the current bank balance stands at £1602.22. The Treasurer advised that the relevant books and statements were available for inspection at the meeting. 
The Chair proposed that the Treasurer’s report be accepted. 

Linda Wells seconded the proposal.

The meeting accepted the Treasurer’s report.

**A copy of the full Treasurer’s Report is appended to these minutes.

5. Election of Officers
The Chair reminded members that, as previously advised, the current officers are happy to continue in their roles unless nominations for positions were received by the closing date of 28th June.  The Chair informed the meeting that no nominations have been received.
Anne Thurgood proposed that the current officers continue in their roles.

Anju Lund seconded the proposal.

The meeting agreed that the current officers will continue in their roles.
6. Subscription
The meeting confirmed the annual subscription at £5 for the forthcoming year.
7. Constitution
The Chair confirmed that no changes to the constitution are considered necessary.

8. Address by Marcus Hotten, Assistant Director for Environment, Rochford District Council

MH took the opportunity to thank the Friends for their commitment to the park and spoke about eventual improvements to the car park.  He explained that an amount in the region of £175,000 has been allocated within the Joint Area Action Plan/Southend Business Park project, for the relocation of the entrance to the park and for some enlargement to the car park.  He went on to explain that in order to get the best value for money this is being managed within the contract operated by Southend Council.  However this means that the timing of the improvements is also with Southend Council and MH continues to press for more information.
MH went on to advise that plans put forward and financed by Essex Wildlife Trust for improvements to the lake and surrounding area are scheduled for the end of summer/beginning of autumn and he is hopeful that we shall see work beginning soon.

BREAK FOR REFRESHMENT AND INFORMAL CONVERSATION

9. Open Forum 
Comment from the floor.  A member of the group expressed some anger that the good work of the volunteers in habitat improvement and preservation is frustrated by people using the park without care or thought, in particular the lake area, leaving fishing tackle and litter, disturbing nesting sites and the reed edging to the lake and lighting fires. 
MH advised the meeting of the difficulties of ‘policing’ the area with such a small staff.  However, he asked people to always report anti-social behaviour to the Council, so that a background of evidence can be built up and patrols by Council staff can be justified.

MH advised the meeting that a dedicated enclosed area will be provided within the Wild Flower Meadow to allow people to train young or difficult dogs off lead.  The Secretary warmly applauded this announcement, emphasising the importance of training good recall in order to be a responsible dog walker in the park.
The meeting discussed the maturing Trafalgar Oaks, (200 oak trees planted in 2005 to celebrate the 200th anniversary of the Battle of Trafalgar).  Some of the oaks remain unsponsored and MH agreed that it should be possible for the funds raised from any future sponsorship to be allocated to The Friends, maintenance of the oak trees remaining with RDC.   He will investigate this.

The Secretary advised the meeting of the forthcoming Kirste 5 memorial race part of which is run through the park.  FOCOP will be supporting the runners by providing a water and cheering point in recognition of Kirste Bowman’s love of the park as a training ground and her bravery in continuing to run and raise funds for cancer charities throughout 7 years of treatment.  Kirste died in 2012 age 42.
Comment from the floor.  It was felt that the group doesn’t do enough to let people know what they do in and for the park and that not everyone follows the news through the group’s website and Facebook page.  The Chair confirmed that the committee will look at other ways to inform park users.
10.  Future Meetings & Close
The Chair confirmed that the next Annual General Meeting  will be in July 2019 and thanked everyone for coming out on such a hot evening to support the Friends and contribute to discussion. 
COPIES of these minutes available to: All Friends of Cherry Orchard Jubilee Country Park , Marcus Hotten, Councillor Arthur Williams and interested members of the public on the FOCOP website. 
* Chair’s Report – 2018
Friends of Cherry Orchard Park - Annual General Meeting 2018

Chairman’s Report

Another year has flown past and here are the successes we have enjoyed, developments, on going challenges and some of the frustrations we continue to face.

Successes

First is the outstanding contribution made to the Park by the Conservation Volunteer Group. They continue to meet once a month and, working alongside members of the RDC Open spaces team, have made a significant difference in all sorts of ways from tending the orchard trees, clearing paths and learning to do dead hedging around one of the plantations. Our Volunteers project lead is Committee member Richard Bond and a full list of the tasks they have completed is attached to this report.

Another success is the completion and installation of the finger post signs at the car park and at Pooh Sticks Bridge. They not only supply directions but also distances. As well as these there are 4 new way markers, complete with QR Codes, and the Emergency information signs. They are all a real bonus and hopefully have helped people get their bearings and maybe persuaded them to explore even more of the park than before. Our Signage project lead is Committee member Chris Taylor.

Third is our successful working relationship with RDC. This has resulted in excellent communications, joint working and prompt responses to issues raised which gives a real sense that we are being taken seriously.

We have now completed 2 'walks in the park' with RDC to identify and prioritise issues and the response from RDC has been positive with action being taken promptly and efficiently where funds have permitted.

We must extend our thanks to Cllr Dave Sperring who as Portfolio Holder has been a positive and visible supporter of the Park and the Friends and of course to our main point of contact, and RDC Committee member, Marcus Hotten. We hope that the newly appointed Portfolio Holder, Cllr Arthur Williams will continue to provide the support we need.

Just one more thing, a word of praise for RDC on how they handled the recent visits to the park by Travellers. Their prompt response and high visibility meant that they were moved on quickly thus minimising the damage done. Well done!

Developments

A significant piece of work we have decided to progress, if feasible, is applying for grant funding. Our investigations so far have shown that with the sums involved, it will not be a quick process but using the results of a survey conducted towards the end of last year we are looking at applying for funds for the long term improvement of paths across the park. This project is in it's early stages and is being led by Committee member Matt Wedge.

Regarding the lake, we have met with Essex Wildlife Trust to discuss their plans and we are impressed with what they intend to do and pleased they have have listened to members' concerns. They want to improve the quality of the water and planting and to promote the original vision for the lake as a wild life haven. They are intending to start work soon so look out for them by the lake it could hopefully be happening in the next few weeks. We'll see!

Other developments this year include the installation of bird boxes and the next stage of coppicing in New England Wood.

On going Issues

Some of these just seem to rumble on and on.

· Poo Bins (or lack thereof) - we continue to push for more and/or better distribution but additional bins become a funding issue – not for the supply but for emptying etc

· the lake and the issues around camping, fishing and the resulting litter – The major issue for RDC around all of this is 'policing' any regulations designed to ban camping or fishing.   

· Car park – there is to be an extension built (by the Business Park contractors) and we are still waiting for charging details which will be introduced upon completion. It has been suggested they may be the same as Hockley Woods

Finally, there are two further Committee members I havent mentioned yet.

First is Mo Taylor our Treasurer. As you would expect from an excellent treasurer, she treats our funds as if they are her own and keeps a tight hold on the purse strings! She ensures all our financial dealings are sound and proper and ensures we have the appropriate level of insurance    

for our events and the Volunteers. Thanks Mo!

Last but not least is our Secretary Penny Down. Penny is tireless in her support of the Park and the Friends. She manages all the IT including the web site, FB page, membership records, e-mails to members. She responds on issues raised, referring them to RDC when appropriate and chases RDC for updates on issues when needed. She is always present at events and is an active member of the Volunteers. Put simply, Penny is the backbone of the Friends and we would struggle to survive without her so thanks Penny from all of us.

Jill Ewing

Chair

Tasks Performed by Conservation Volunteers July 2017 – July 2018

Orchard tree maintenance and litter picking

Finger posts installed, footpath cleared, litter picking

Clearing vegetation in plantation and clearing footpaths

Clearing vegetation in hibernaculum area, dead hedging

Trees relocatedto make way for new car park access

Paths round plantations cleared, fallen tree cleared

Fences repaired and 'No Horse Riding' signs replaced

Prep for and plant 22 new trees in the Orchard, litter picking

Plantation walk cleared of brambles and reopened, installed nest boxes

Survey conducted to identify future projects

Plantation perimeter paths cleared

Clear fallen tree and reopen path, paths cleared

Orchard tree maintenance and litter picking

** Treasurer’s Report – 2018

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 19TH JULY 2018

TREASURERS REPORT

Good evening to everyone and thank you for attending this meeting.

As our turnover is always low, it is not a requirement to have an annual audit, but as always the relevant books and statements are available for you to inspect.

Our membership currently stands at 209 active members which is an increase of 28 on the figures advised to you last year and these new members are very welcome.

Subscriptions have amounted to £425.22  including payments of £171.31made through the ever growing number of members using PayPal.   

Further income is generated throughout the year, including the always well attended, wreath making in December.    Our grateful thanks must go to Penny who always takes on the brunt of all the hard work involved in making space available for the ‘creations’  which seem to get better year on year.   Spaces for this event are always booked early, so be sure to watch out for the announcement on Facebook as to the date for 2018.

Another source of  income  is from Easyfundraising and this  is  done by ensuring that your online’shop’ is able to offer this unique way of donating funds to Cherry Orchard Park. 

Expenses during this period amounted to £341.16 made up mostly of printing, insurance renewal  and general sundry items such as postage and refreshments at events 

In conclusion, I would thank you for your continued support and advise you that our Bank balance currently stands at £1602.22  . This amount has been made possible by a lot of hard work undertaken by Matt who can explain all!!
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